PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 9, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 9, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report
Announcement of Resignation – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced his acceptance of a position with the Commonwealth as the new Director of Green Communities.   His last day as Plymouth’s Town Manager, he said, will be February 9, 2009.

Mr. Sylvia expressed gratitude for the opportunity to work with the Town of Plymouth since 1998 and serve as its Town Manager for the past four years.  He discussed several of the accomplishments during his tenure of which he is most proud, and he thanked the officials, legislators, staff, and citizens with whom, he said, he was honored to work on so many of the important issues concerning the Town of Plymouth.  Lastly, Mr. Sylvia offered special thanks to the Selectmen and staff members, past and present, who have been an integral part of his work experience with the Town, and he thanked the people of Plymouth for the opportunity to serve them.    

Members of the Board shared praise for Mr. Sylvia and offered him their congratulations on his new opportunity with the Commonwealth.
Jeans For Charity – Chairman Quintal noted, for the record, that some of the members of the Board were wearing less formal attire during the meeting to reflect their participation in the Town’s “Jeans for Charity” program.    
Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: December 12, 13, 19, and 20, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire Operator (Renewals)

· For Habilitation Assistance:

· David Rogers

· Leigh Armistead

· Charles Nelson

· Justin Peters

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for David Rogers, Leigh Armistead, Charles Nelson, and Justin Peters, to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance:

· Harold Mazilli II
2 Duck Plain Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

· Tyrone Morton
14 Main Street, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses (new) for Harold Mazilli II and Tyrone Morton, to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Red Robin International Inc d/b/a Red Robin America’s Gourmet Burgers, 269 Colony Place, requested a Change of Manager from Matthew Carletti to Anthony White.  Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager from Matthew Carletti to Anthony White for Red Robin International Inc d/b/a Red Robin America’s Gourmet Burgers.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

2009 Renewal Certification for ABCC

· By request of the ABCC, the Board acknowledged the list of licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2009 renewal.  The following establishments are not renewing for 2009:

· Papa Gino’s Inc., 81 Carver Street

· Papa Gino’s Inc., 1 Samoset Street

· Christopher Gagnon & Elise Muller d/b/a The Wine Barrel, 10 Main St. Ext.

· Plymouth Colonial Restaurant Corp., 39 Main Street (two licenses recently combined into one at public hearing; second license is no longer needed)

· Olio, LLC d/b/a Olio, 3 Village Green North

· Court Street Hospitality Corp. d/b/a Simon’s, 42 Court Street

Vote to Set Seasonal Population

· The ABCC requests an estimate of Plymouth’s Resident Seasonal Population, which the Town Clerk has estimated at 87,568.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board set Plymouth’s Resident Seasonal Population at an estimated total of 87,568.    Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the September 16, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Inclusion of Informational Material with Tax Bills – The Board approved the inclusion of a Park Plymouth Permit informational brochure with the property tax bills being distributed to taxpayers.

Coalition for Affordable Housing – The Board voted that the Town will join the Coalition for Affordable Housing.  The Director of Community Development will work with the Coalition to introduce reforms to Chapter 40B that address the concerns raised by Board of Selectmen.

Special Event Gift and Donation Account – The Board approved the request of the Town Manager's Office to establish a Special Event Gift and Donation Account for the purpose of contributing to costs associated with special events (such as the Thanksgiving parade event and the July 4th celebrations).  This account is to be used strictly for gifts and donations.  Authorization to spend from the account will be by the Town Manager upon receiving a request.  The request to establish this account has been reviewed and is supported by the Finance Director.

Gift from Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation – The Board accepted a gift of $5,000 from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation with appreciation and thanks.  These funds will be deposited in the Special Event Gift and Donation Account and will be used to cover municipal costs associated with the Thanksgiving Parade Event.

Public Comment

Joan Pimental, Executive Director of the Plymouth Housing Authority (“PHA”), expressed her appreciation for the talent and commitment that Mr. Sylvia has demonstrated during his tenure as Plymouth’s Town Manager.  She then addressed the Board in an effort to clarify any misinformation resulting from a recent article in the Old Colony Memorial regarding the PHA’s Cherry Hill II senior housing complex.   Ms. Pimental provided information on the PHA’s relationship to Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation (a private, non-profit entity charged with the singular purpose of developing affordable housing) and the use of Community Preservation funds for the Cherry Hill II project.  Private, non-profit entities like Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation, she explained, have the right to use private contractors, and Community Preservation funds can be used to support both ‘hard’ and ‘soft’ costs related to the project.  Ultimately, Ms. Pimental said, the Cherry Hill II project and the PHA’s efforts to expand its senior housing complexes are for the benefit of the public; thus, she said, public support of these endeavors is critical.
Dean Harris, Director of the Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation (“PBHC”), shared a response to the recent Old Colony Memorial article about to the Cherry Hill II project.  The PHBC, he explained, is a 501(c)(3) non-profit entity registered with the Secretary of the Commonwealth, incorporated in 2004 for the purpose of developing affordable housing in Plymouth.  Mr. Harris discussed the PBHC’s history of collaboration with the Plymouth Housing Authority, noting that the PBHC has attracted over $9 million in investments for the Cherry Hill II project.  Mr. Harris then responded specifically to the observations made by Selectman Mahoney during the November 18, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting regarding the workforce at the construction site, and he provided information on Callahan Construction, the contractor retained to execute the project.   

Bud Minear addressed the Board regarding management of Memorial Hall, Cherry Hill II, the Town’s tax rates, and the Community Preservation Act.  He referred to several recent articles in the Old Colony Memorial regarding these matters which, he said, did not bode well for the Town.  He urged the Board to keep costs down and provide some relief to Plymouth’s taxpayers.
Richard Knox offered his thoughts on the Town’s adoption of the Community Preservation Act, which, he believes, was passed under the guise of preserving land in Plymouth, not funding affordable housing trusts and projects.  He stated his belief that the taxpayers should be given an opportunity, in the form of a ballot initiative, to decide whether they wish to continue paying into the Community Preservation Act.

Solid Waste Advisory Committee

Larry Fava, chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), provided a detailed presentation to the Board on the committee’s examination of the various solid waste disposal methods available to the Town.  Mr. Fava recognized his fellow committee members and noted that the Town’s staff members have been very responsive and helpful during the review process. 

The mission of the SWAC, Mr. Fava explained, was to examine disposal options, appraise recycling methods, and address the Town’s transfer station issues.  Mr. Fava’s presentation covered the review of:

· SWAC objectives and activities

· Findings based on public comment, research data, site visits, presentations, and a survey sent to Plymouth property owners with tax bills

· Disposal options (flat fee drop-off , PAYT drop-off , flat fee curbside, and PAYT curbside) and the advantages/disadvantages of the current system
· Assessments of the Town’s current transfer station facilities and the necessary remediation of issues to remain in compliance with environmental regulations
· Recycling information, options (single stream vs. sorted), and benefits
· Projected cost analyses for various disposal scenarios 
Mr. Fava pointed out that a key factor in the future of the Town’s solid waste program is the impending closure of the South Street transfer station.  According to the Solid Waste Survey responses, he noted, the South Street facility is the most frequently used of the Town’s three stations, but the Commonwealth’s Department of Environmental Protection will likely mandate that the Town close this aging disposal site in the next year or two.  
Mr. Fava reviewed the results of the Solid Waste Survey that was devised by the SWAC to capture data from Plymouth residents on their usage of the transfer stations and opinions on disposal options.  The survey, he reported, indicated that 2/3 of the respondents would prefer to keep the Town’s flat fee drop-off program as it is.  Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”), he noted, received the least favorable response within the survey.  Mr. Fava then provided detailed information about recycling, including the benefits and drawbacks of single-stream versus sorted recycling.  He reviewed the disposal methods that the Town could pursue (curbside, PAYT, weight versus volume, etc.) and discussed a proposed reconfiguration of the Manomet transfer station to accommodate the impending closure of the South Street facility.  

Mr. Fava displayed an intricate spreadsheet program that he designed to analyze the costs of varying disposal scenarios based on rates, tipping fees, the number of customers, borrowing rates, and several other factors.   Considering the town’s competitive edge on borrowing, he said, the Town is in a reasonable position to offer its own competitive curbside program, if it so chooses. 
Representatives from the consulting firm of Weston & Sampson Engineers, Inc. addressed the Board to discuss their evaluation, to date, of the Town’s transfer stations.   Mike Richard of Weston & Sampson outlined the scope of the review and his team’s research activities.   Like Mr. Fava, he noted that the majority of those using the Town’s transfer stations utilize the South Street facility, which will necessitate changes to the Manomet and Cedarville stations prior to its mandated closing.  Mr. Richard reviewed possible expansion capabilities / scenarios for the Manomet and Cedarville stations, and he discussed three options the Town could consider if it chose to construct a new facility.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to questions and/or comments from the Board.

Mr. Richard and Mr. Cifelli of Weston & Sampson responded to questions from the Board regarding the remainder of work to be done on their report and the recommendations made thus far.  Discussion primarily centered on the option of constructing one, centrally located, state-of-the-art municipal facility. 

Mr. Fava offered some closing remarks on the presentation, noting that the members of the SWAC, while not always in agreement, have truly engaged themselves in the review process.   This is only an interim presentation, he said, and the SWAC plans to continue its work on a final report for the Selectmen, scheduled for March.    
Members of the Board shared some closing remarks upon the presentation and the options available to the Town.  Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Fava, the members of the SWAC, and the representatives from Weston & Sampson for their detailed reports.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Extend Season at Plymouth Long Beach – Selectman Machado noted that the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee would still like to see Plymouth Long Beach remain open until Columbus Day.  The Committee, he said, is looking into the development of a volunteer team to help monitor the beach after Labor Day.

Improvements to Newfield Street – Selectman Machado sought to reassure the residents of Newfield Street that the Town has not forgotten about its plans to make roadway improvements to the street.  Though delayed, he said, the Town is still working on this project.

Plymouth Housing Authority – Selectman Mahoney thanked Joan Pimental for the opportunity to meet with her and discuss the Plymouth Housing Authority’s efforts to expand its senior housing campus.   He sought to clarify his comments from the November 18, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting regarding the PHA’s Cherry Hill II project, noting that he never used the word “illegal” to describe the citizenship status of some of the employees at the site.

Vietnam Traveling Memorial Wall – Chairman Quintal reported that the Town’s Economic Development Director, Denis Hanks, is working collaboratively with the Veterans’ Council to bring the Vietnam Traveling Memorial Wall to Plymouth’s waterfront in June 2009.  He asked that the Board support the Veterans’ Council’s request for funding from the Visitor Services Board in support of the event.  

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to send a letter to the Visitor Services Board in support of the Veterans’ Council’s funding request for the Vietnam Traveling Memorial Wall.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
New Business

Search for New Town Manager – Selectman Tavares recommended that the Board schedule an agenda item to discuss the search for a new Town Manager. 
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not meet on Tuesday, December 23, 2009.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen







Page 7 of 7

